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Book reviews
Advances in Ergometry
N. Bachl, T. E. Graham and H.
Lollgren, eds
London: Springer-Verlag, 1991, DM
86.00, 513 pp

Every conference organizer feels the
need to commemorate the event to
which he has devoted so much effort
by publishing the proceedings. On
occasion, the result is an outstanding
success - an example which comes to
mind is the proceedings of the confer-
ence on the Marathon published as
volume 301 of the Annals of the New
York Academy of Sciences in 1977. More
commonly, however, published con-
ference proceedings are a failure, and
there are several reasons for this.
Keynote papers or reviews by the
invited speakers are almost invariably
and inevitably identical to reviews
published elsewhere. The abstracts of
oral communications or poster ses-
sions offer the opportunity to see
some new material, but again, you can
be sure that any data of substance will
appear in one of the scientific journals.
What then is the value of conference

proceedings, and does this volume
offer anything of value to the reader? I
see two main reasons for reading (as
opposed to publishing) conference
proceedings. One is speed of publica-
tion. Since the refereeing process for
papers is considerably shortened, or
perhaps omitted altogether, it is possi-
ble for the publication time to be
shortened to no more than a few
months rather than the 1-2 years
which now seems to be normal for
journals. Second, the less stringent
refereeing of conference papers means
that the reader can see data that would

otherwise remain unpublished.
Keynote speakers often take the
opportunity to introduce preliminary
or inconclusive results and to specu-
late in a way that would not be
considered acceptable by most jour-
nals and their referees. Much of the
information that appears in abstract
form in conference proceedings never
appears as a full paper, and so would
be lost to the scientific community.

This volume fails on the first count.
We are not told the date of the
conference (the Sixth International
Seminar on Ergometry), but the publi-
cation date is 1991, and the most
recent date that I could find in the
reference lists is 1989, so I suspect that

u-urn.--~~~~--------
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publication has been a slow process.
The review papers are generally dis-
appointing. An outstanding exception
to this is the review on lactate metabol-
ism by Terry Graham - although this is
not so different from other reviews by
the same author, it deserves to be read
by everyone working in this area of
exercise physiology. This chapter,
with its explicit criticism of the anaero-
bic threshold concept, sits oddly with
the large part of the remainder which
is concerned with the minutiae of the
conduct and interpretation of this test.
Another redeeming feature of this

book is the considerable amount of
information from scientists working in
Europe, and especially in Germany,
who do not normally publish in
English language journals. This re-
veals two things - first, many of us
must be quite unaware of much of the
work that is being done, and second,
the converse is also true. Much effort
is being devoted to investigating prob-
lems which I thought had been re-
solved many years ago. Although it is
good to see established ideas chal-
lenged by repetition, and either con-
firmed or refuted, it is depressing not
to see any acknowledgement of the
large body of published data which
exists. The difficulty of communica-
tion is also evident in the quality of the
English translation, which makes
some of the papers hard to follow.

In conclusion, then, it is difficult to
know whether to recommend this
book or not, but it is probably worth
looking at for Terry Graham's review
alone.

R. J. Maughan PhD, Science Editor,
BJSM
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